
TILBROOK PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES of the meeting of the Parish Council held at the Village Hall, Church Lane, Tilbrook on Wednesday 20 January 2016, commencing at 2000 hours.

PRESENT:
Councillors C Paull (in the Chair); Mrs C Rowland; K Gutteridge and C Haynes.

IN ATTENDANCE District Councillor J Gray and C L Thatcher, Clerk to the Council.

1/16  APOLOGIES were received from Councillor Mrs J Pilcher & County Councillor P Downes.
2/16  PUBLIC FORUM was not used.

3/16  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST.  None were made.

4/16 MINUTES of the Council meeting of 2 December 2015 were read, approved and signed as a true record of that meeting.
5/16  MATTERS ARISING

a) Councillor Mrs Rowland said she attended the LHI meeting and made the bid for reactive signs.  She was told that the type of sign we preferred was no longer supplied by the County Council and that if we were successful in our bid, we would only be supplied with one sign.  This would be portable and could be moved from one end of the village to the other, as required.   It would also be battery powered and will require re-charging each month.

      The Chairman thanked Councillor Mrs Rowland for attending and presenting our   
      bid.

b) The Clerk drew members’ attention to the changes being made by the Planning Authority which will mean that paper copies of plans and applications will no longer be supplied.  Accordingly, notification of applications will be circulated by e mail and members will have to access the HDC website to view the plans.

When the plans are brought to a meeting there will be nothing for either members or the public present to refer to and he therefore wondered whether the Council should consider providing a laptop computer and a projector.
This also ties in with the Transparency regulations which now require Councils with a turnover of less than £25000 p.a. to have their own website, or at least to have access to a website upon which all agendas and minutes, financial information and information about members, such as Registers of Interests,  be published.

The Clerk said that he is having difficulty with the website chosen and doubts that it will prove suitable for what we need.   He therefore proposed making application for a grant under the Transparency Fund.   This would be made through CAPALC and could provide funds for a laptop, scanner and website development.    It was agreed to make application.

c) Councillor Mrs Rowland suggested that the willingness of the Parish Council to consider grants to local organisations be advertised through the village website.  This was agreed. 

6/16  COUNTY COUNCILLOR was unable to be present.
7/16  PLANNING
a) Applications.

      15/02365  20 Station Rd, Tilbrook – demolish garage & replace with new, plus 2 single storey extensions at rear.

       It was proposed by Councillor Haynes, seconded by Councillor Gutteridge and agreed to recommend approval as appropriate development.

8/16  ACCOUNTS

     The following were approved for payment:

            E-On    Energy December & January                        £79.96 inc VAT
            Hunts DC – annual rent of field                              £100.00 no VAT

9/16  STREET LIGHTING MAINTENANCE

       The Clerk reported that our street lighting maintenance contract with Westcotec had expired and Westcotec had indicated that they did not wish to renew it, since we are well outside their area of operations.    The Clerk has enquired of both K & M Lighting Services and Balfour Beatty but only K & M Lighting has provided a quote.

In the absence of other alternatives it was therefore proposed by The Chairman, seconded by Councillor Mrs Rowland and agreed to enter into a three year agreement with K & M Lighting Services Ltd for the maintenance of this Council’s street lighting stock.

District Councillor J Gray arrived.
10/16  AMENITIES COMMITTEE.   

The Chairman said that he did not believe a grant to the Committee was at present necessary and the item was withdrawn.
11/16  CORRESPONDENCE

a) Community Gritting Scheme.  The Clerk said a circular had been received from Cambridgeshire County Council inviting local councils to nominate residents willing to turn out and grit footpaths and roads when necessary.
It was agreed to take no action.

b) Burglaries.  Several burglaries have been reported locally, perhaps the most disturbing of which involved a resident of Station Rd waking at 1.30 am and seeing several men wearing balaclavas near to her garage.  It was later discovered that the beading around the window had been removed, preparatory to gaining access.

c) Fly Tipping seems to be continuing, with the latest being rubbish dumped at the entrance to the Anglian Water pumping station.

12/16  DISTRICT COUNCILLOR

Councillor Gray said that government had just announced the future of RAF Molesworth once the Americans depart.  Their preference was for housing on the site, but the District Council is not convinced that this is the right location for large-scale housing.

The Rural Parishes Forum was held last week and was attended by Chief Inspector Laura Hunt, the divisional commander, and it was interesting to note that the police are now becoming concerned at the rise in the number of burglaries in the area.

Councillor Gray has been busy with budgets and has been having meetings with County Council representatives as well.

The District Council budget is looking reasonable and the likely outturn at the end of this year appears to be a surplus of £540,000, leading to a surplus at the end of next year of about £2.2m.

13/16  MEMBERS’ POINTS OF INFORMATION

Councillor Mrs Rowland mentioned her concerns and complaints which have been received about the vehicle which is regularly parked on High St opposite The Three Shuttles.  She considered it to be dangerous.  The Chairman said that the vehicle is entitled to park there and if anyone considers it to be in a dangerous position they should report it to the police.
14/16  NEXT MEETING

The next meeting of the Council will take place in the Village Hall on Wednesday 16 March 2016, commencing at 8pm.

There being no further business, the meeting closed at 2050 hours.

